
Virginia: At a regular scheduled meeting of the Essex County Board of Supervisors 
held on Thursday, June 8, 2023 at 7:00 p.m., in the School Board meeting room, 
109 Cross Street, Tappahannock, Virginia. 
 
Present: Robert Akers, Chairman 

Ronnie G. Gill, Vice Chairman  
Edwin Smith, Jr., Supervisor 

  Sidney Johnson, Supervisor 
John C. Magruder, Supervisor 

 
 
Present: April Rounds, Interim County Administrator, Deputy Clerk 
   
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chairman Akers called the meeting of Thursday, June 8, 2023 to order at 7:00 
p.m. 
 
INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
Chairman Akers led the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The Chairman asked the Interim County Administrator to call out the roll; a 
quorum was met.   
 
AGENDA APPROVAL 
 
Chairman Akers asked the Board if anything else needs to be added or deleted 
from the agenda. Supervisor Johnson made the motion. Supervisor Smith 
seconded. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 
RECOGNITION  
 
None 
 



PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 
Rezoning Application R2300002 and Conditional Use permit C2300001 (Darla Orr, 
Berkley Group for Hodges) 
The Board will hear public comments on: 
  

R2300002 - Application to rezone a .976-acres parcel from I-1, Light Industrial District to I-2, 
Industrial District. The parcel is identified as Tax Map Parcel 36_7_12, located in LaGrange Industrial 
Park fronting LaGrange Industrial Drive. The property is owned by David Stokes. The parcel is located 
in the Central Magisterial District and designated as a Development Service District by the County's 
2015 Comprehensive Plan. The request to rezone the property is to store and hold vehicles waiting 
processing for recycling. 
  

C2300001 - Application for a Conditional Use Permit for Tax Map Parcel 36_7_12, located in 
LaGrange Industrial Park on LaGrange Industrial Drive. The property is owned by David Stokes. The 
parcel is located in the Central Magisterial District and designated as a Development Service District 
by the County's 2015 Comprehensive Plan. The request for a Conditional Use Permit is to store and 
hold vehicles waiting processing for recycling. 
 

Joe Boseman stated that the LaGrange road issues, the actions and inactions of 
many Boards of Supervisors for many years has been deplorable find Mt. 
Clements Rd. and do what hasn’t been done before. 
 
Chairman Akers stated that during the work section the board agreed to direct 
staff to get with the Planning Commission to do a master plan for the industrial 
park which includes roads, utilities, spurs of the roads and all of the above. So 
that action will be moving forward.  
 
Randy Whitaker, lives in Mechanicsville and has a home in Dunnsville, VA. He 
owns property in the industrial park and has for 20+ years. He is in support of the 
Stokes’ request. They run a great operation that is much needed in Essex and 
surrounding counties. He would like to see this go through and be approved. 
 
Mike Parker Jr., 1533 Sunnyside Rd. On behalf of his late father Raymond M. 
Parker Sr. and the Parker family he would like to thank Mr. Hodges for discussing 
the Essex Recycling proposal to be presented to the Essex County Board of 
Supervisors. While they are not in agreement with everything that Mr. Hodges 
told us he does understand that his father Mike spent a substantial amount of 
time trying to correct the mistakes that were created in the development of the 
LaGrange Industrial Drive. Therefore, he would like to address some of the 
concerns prior to the Board of Supervisors voting on this project. The first concern 



is a statement made to them by Mr. Hodges strip of land located between lots 11 
and 12 is right of way owned by Essex County and was previously reported to 
have been litigated in favor of Essex County. As his father always said a mear 
opinion provided by an attorney who works for the county does not constitute 
litigation and declaration of no standing in the court does not apply as the Parkers 
now own the entire Trek. As his father was preparing to go to court regarding this 
issue when he passed, since the original subdivision plat approved by Essex 
County did not contain an area tabulation indicating an amount of right of way 
which Essex County may have been accepting when they signed the plat the right 
of way was not set apart nor defined as required by Essex County subdivision 
ordinances or state code. Further proof of this statement was contained in the 
boundary line and site plan survey recently prepared by Resource International 
for the benefit of the current Essex Recycling request. This plat specifically states 
that the 50ft strip of land between lots 11 & 12 is an easement and not a right of 
way as stated by Mr. Hodges. His dad always continued for this easement was a 
resident easement for Mr. Winebrenner which he and his son purchased in its 
entirety. Therefore in keeping with the wishes of his late father we respectfully 
request that Essex County cease granting accesses, entrances on to private 
property owned by the Parkers and require all properties that were a part of 
section 2 of the LaGrange Industrial Park to access LaGrange Industrial Drive only. 
This statement was contained in the original development documents for the 
Industrial Park as it was never the intent of the original subdivider to construct 
either of the side streets to public standards. However, since neither himself or 
the boys have ever had any concern over our neighbors and wish them well in the 
future we will not be opposed to the change in zoning or the use of the property 
if the easement in question is constructed to state standards and is included in 
the VDOT secondary roads system for maintenance by an Essex County Board of 
Supervisors resolution. With the appropriate guarantees and within one year of 
the date of this letter. After speaking with Mr. Howeth engineering survey, his 
father worked with for many years , Jeff brought up several more points that he 
and his dad discussed about the easement claimed by Essex County but owned by 
the Parker Family. First, section 36.535 of the Essex County code states that major 
subdivisions of 6 or more lots will have a greater impact on the environment, 
highways, and surrounding communities. The easement that Essex Recycling 
wants to use already has 7 lots which it serves prior to any additional entrances 
being proposed with new developments. Section 36.552B of the Essex County 
code states that if development results in 6 slots or more being accessed by the 



same subdivision roads the subdivision shall be developed along an existing public 
street or the subject road shall be constructed from such lots or parcels to be a 
public street in accordance with the subdivision street standards established by 
the Virginia Department of Transportation. Jeff also noted that several other 
sections of the Essex County Code regarding obligations to construct such 
improvements required by Essex County ordinances to ensure that the proposed 
construction included temporary turn arounds and other features actually get 
approved and constructed as there was a long time delay in getting LaGrange 
Industrial Drive into the VDOT secondary road system. As sureties were never 
maintained by Essex County by original developers. In closing, the Parker family 
has made a substantial investment in the industrially owned property located 
west of section 2 of the LaGrange Industrial Park. If the easement referenced 
above is to be treated like a public right of way fully constructed to stated 
standards and excepted into the VDOT Secondary Road system for maintenance 
by the Essex County Board of Supervisor in one year from the date of this letter 
than the Parker family has no objection to Essex Recycling using the property as 
they have described on their application and to the Planning Commission. 
However, if the Essex County Board of Supervisors and/or Essex Recycling desires 
to use residue property owned by the Parker family without just compensation 
and without following their own ordinances we are against the development of 
the property as proposed and site the above referenced code sections of the 
Essex County Code as justification of the denial of the proposal. 
 
David Stokes, owner of Essex Recycling, stated that Mr. Parker has already carried 
Essex County and himself to court about that road. A Judge not an attorney told 
Mr. Parker that it was a County road and could be used by Mr. Parker, Mr. Stokes 
or customers. He is not sure why the Parker family thinks they owns the industrial 
road but if you go down and look at the court and what the judge said. This thing 
has been settled years ago. It’s a county road and has already been settled in 
court. He would like to use that property. He puts back over $1,000,000 in the 
economy each year. Last year they cleaned up 6.3 million pounds of unwanted 
stuff.  
 
Chairman Akers did state again that a directive will be given tonight to form a 
master plan for the industrial park that will include all of the spur roads. He 
cannot give an exact time for that until all parties are involved but it will begin 
with tonight’s directive. 



Max asked if the public hearing was open for both the rezoning and the 
conditional use just to give everyone who would like the opportunity to speak to 
the conditional use portion as well. 
 
Chairman Akers closed this portion of the public hearing. 
 
Proposed ordinance #23-001 Permit Fees for 2023 (Hodges/Rounds) 

 
No comment 
 
Transient Occupancy Tax Ordinance (Blackwell/Hlavin) 
 
Commissioner Blackwell stated that the board has the transient occupancy tax 
ordinance to be passed. If passed it would go in effect July 1 of this year.  
 
No additional comments. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Joe Boseman stated that he noticed the parks and recreation wants to spend 
money on conceptual drawings. This reminds him of a study done in regards to 
office space and reminds him of a waste. He understands that the alternative is 
another trail at the poor house track he believes that is tangible and is better. He 
can’t understand what a conceptual drawing is. He also states that closed session 
you keep using the Berkley Group and it hasn’t worked out. 
 
Chairman Akers closed out the public comment section. 
 
COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S and AGENCIES’ REPORTS 
 
Supervisor Magruder had shout outs for some of the reports: 

- Terry Johnson for those that had gone through training and increasing their 
level of professionalism. 

- Tommy Blackwell for his Memorial Day program and the packed house. 
- Rotary club for the putting up and taking down the Flags. Especially to Bud 

Smith who was out there with them. 
 



Chief Johnson stated that in Emergency Services and in the Military we have what 
is known as Challenge Coins. Challenge coins are given to person who have done 
outstanding achievements and also given to persons to inspire them to do better. 
EMS week was in May and during EMS week Deputy Chief Durham and Sara came 
up with this idea. On the back of the Challenge coin it has dedication, respect, 
integrity, and empathy. The core of your emergency services. He presents them 
tonight with a lot of pride and a lot of hope that we can maintain this.  
 
SCHOOL SUPERINTENDENT’S AND CONSTITUTIONAL OFFICERS’ REPORTS 
 
Commissioner Blackwell there were a few errors in the initial report. We are 
reporting refunds that we have processed or like to process for the 2nd quarter of 
the calendar year, for the period of April-June. There is one refund in real estate 
for $1,357. There is one other refund that should have been $175.28 not $0.38. 
They have process 5 not 4 personal property refunds and that total is $941.98. In 
the revised report the total refunds for April-June are $2,474.56. In addition he 
attended one other meeting for the Chesapeake Bay Region Cigarette Tax board 
virtually. Where they discussed ongoing compliance efforts within the region. 
Under decisions needed he would like to present to the board a budget action 
form for a supplemental request. At the beginning of the fiscal year the board 
allocated $15,000 for refunds. In order to process these last refunds we need an 
additional $1,188.27 and we have requested a $1,500 or 10% increase to the line 
item for refund. He is requesting that the Board move $1,500 from the reserve 
fund into the tax refund. These would be the final refunds for FY23. 
 
Treasurer Davis stated that she had some collection information. They still have 
some coming in from postmarked mail. Real Estate is 90.47% compared to last 
year we were at 91.09%. Personal property was at 72.40% compared to last year 
they were at 73.09%. We are right on track with last year.  
   
BOARDS AND COMMITTEES’ MINUTES 
 
None 
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to approve all three as presented. Vice 
Chairman Gill seconded. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 



 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Rezoning Application R2300002 and Conditional Use Permit C2300001 
 



 



 



 



 



 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to adopt an ordinance rezoning 0.976 acre 
parcel identified as Tax Map Parcel 36_7_12 from I-1, Light Industrial District to I-
2, Industrial District as described in Rezoning Application #R2300002. Supervisor 
Magruder seconded the motion.  
 
Supervisor Johnson asked if the board had approved this a couple of years ago for 
the same thing and if so what are we doing now?  
Administrator Rounds stated that it is a different parcel that they are asking to 
rezone. 
Supervisor Magruder stated that the Planning Commission review this and voted 
to support this rezoning.  
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 

ORDINANCE #23-_________  
  

An Ordinance Rezoning Property in Essex County, Virginia Identified as Tax Map 
Parcel 36_7_12 From I-1, Light Industrial District to I-2, 

Industrial District. 

 
  

WHEREAS, the owner of property located in Essex County, Virginia consisting of 
approximately 0.976 acre and identified as Tax Map Parcel 36_7_12 (the 
“Property”) has petitioned the Board of Supervisors to rezone the Property from I-
1, Light Industrial District to I-2, Industrial District as described in Case Number 
R2300002; and  
  

WHEREAS, the Property is located in the County’s Central Magisterial District and 
is designated as a Development Service District by the County's 2015 
Comprehensive Plan; and 
 
WHEREAS, after a duly advertised and held public hearing, the Planning 
Commission of Essex County, Virginia recommended that the Property be rezoned 
as requested; and 
 
WHEREAS, after a duly advertised and held public hearing on the 8th of June, 2023, 
the Board of Supervisors of Essex County, Virginia finds the rezoning of the 



Property as described in Case Number R2300002 to be required by the public 
necessity, convenience, general welfare, and good zoning practice. 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED AND ENACTED, by the Board of Supervisors of 
Essex County, Virginia that approximately 0.976 acre of property identified as Tax 
Map Parcel 36_7_12 is rezoned from I-1, Light Industrial District to I-2, Industrial 
District as described in Case Number R2300002. 

 

  

ADOPTED: This _______ day of _____________ 2023.  

  

AYES:  
  

NAYS:  
  

ABSTENTIONS:  

  

ABSENT:  

  

  

ATTEST:   

  

  

___________________________________ 
April Rounds, Clerk of the Board of 
Supervisors of the County of Essex, Virginia  
 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to adopt a resolution approving a 
Conditional Use Permit for Tax Map Parcel 36_7_12 as described in Case Number 
2300001, to store and hold vehicles waiting processing for recycling, subject to 
the conditions in the resolution. Supervisor Smith seconded the motion. AYES: 5 
NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 
 

RESOLUTION #23-_________  
  



A Resolution Approving a Conditional Use Permit on Property in Essex County, 
Virginia Identified as Tax Map Parcel 36_7_12  

(Case Number C2300001) 

 
  

WHEREAS, the owner of property located in Essex County, Virginia consisting of 
approximately 0.976 acre and identified as Tax Map Parcel 36_7_12 (the 
“Property”) has petitioned the Board of Supervisors for a Conditional Use Permit 
for the Property to be used as a junkyard as described in Case Number C2300001; 
and  
 

WHEREAS, the Conditional Use Permit as described in Case Number C2300001 

would permit the Property to be used for the storage and holding of vehicles 

waiting processing for recycling; and 

 

WHEREAS, on June 8, 2023 the Property was rezoned by the Board of Supervisors 
from I-1, Light Industrial District to I-2, Industrial District as described in Case 
Number R2300002; and 
 
WHEREAS, after a duly advertised and held public hearing, the Planning 
Commission of Essex County, Virginia recommended that the Property be issued a 
Conditional Use Permit as requested subject to certain conditions; and 
 
WHEREAS, after a duly advertised and held public hearing on the 8th of June, 2023, 
the Board of Supervisors of Essex County, Virginia finds the Conditional Use 
Permit requested for the Property as described in Case Number C2300001 to be 
required by the public necessity, convenience, general welfare, and good zoning 
practice. 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Supervisors of Essex 
County, Virginia hereby grants a Conditional Use Permit for a junkyard as 
described in Case Number C2300001 for Tax Map Parcel 36_7_12 (the “Property”) 
and subject to the following conditions: 

 

1. Owner will obtain any and all required local, state and federal permits. 

2. A slatted chain-link privacy fence will be erected no less than one foot within 

the boundaries of the Property. 



3. Vehicles will be placed on the Property within the bounds of the fence. All 

vehicles will be cleaned and/or drained of any environmentally harmful 

chemicals and properly disposed of before being placed on the Property. All 

chemicals will be disposed of as currently standard practices of Essex 

Recycling Inc. 

4. Vehicles will be stored on the Property for a period of no longer than 48 

hours and no more than five vehicles at a time. 

5. Vehicles leaving the Property will be processed, prepared, and hauled away 

to be shredded. 

6. All requirements as shown in the Essex County Ordinance Sec. 36.387 shall 

be abided by. Any deviation from the ordinance will first require a Variance 
granted by the Essex County Board of Zoning Appeals. 

 

  

ADOPTED: This _______ day of _____________ 2023.  
  

AYES:  
  

NAYS:  

  

ABSTENTIONS:  

  

ABSENT:  
  

  

ATTEST:   
  

  

___________________________________ 
April Rounds, Clerk of the Board of 
Supervisors of the County of Essex, Virginia  
 
 
 
 
 



Ordinance #23-001: Permit Fees 
 
Vice Chairman Gill made the motion to adopt Ordinance #23-001 as presented. 
Supervisor Magruder seconded the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0



 



 



 



 



 



 
 
 
 



 
Transient Occupancy Tax Ordinance #23-03 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to adopt Transient Occupancy Tax 
Ordinance #23-03, as presented. Supervisor Magruder seconded the motion. 
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 
Social Services Pay Scales (Mickelborough/Hlavin) 
 
Candace Mickelborough is requesting the Board remove the maximum salaries. A 
few years ago there was a salary study done for social services and the County set 
minimum and maximum salaries based on tier rates that are set by the state. 
What is in front of you is the state occupation titles and pay bands and what the 
county has in place currently. There is also an email from Mr. Lombardo did some 
formula to give them a salary for a position that was not previously assigned a 
salary. When they hire someone they use the compensation plan a formula that 
the state came up with. This formula takes the experience, which gives points, 
and they start with the base salary for the County and with the experience it gives 
them a salary. A lot of the folks they are hiring do not have a lot of experience so 
they are starting off very low. We do have a couple of folks that have been with 
the agency for a while and when the 5% increase comes in July at least with one 
position they will be over the County maximum. The County would be responsible 
for paying the difference in the county maximum and the salary. Currently the 
County is getting an 84.5% reimbursement from the state for the salaries but the 
county would have to cover 100% of the county maximum and the salary. We are 
requesting that the Board keep the minimum salary as it helps to recruit and 
retain staff but are requesting to remove the maximum salary and adopt the state 
maximum salary. 



 



 

 



 



Vice Chairman Gill asked what the rationale was to use the County maximum as 
opposed to the State maximum? 
Mrs. Mickelborough was not sure as that had occurred before she came in. 
 
Chairman Akers stated he does not remember this coming before the board since 
he has been on it. It was probably adopted at some scale before that.  
 
Vice Chairman Gill stated since we have the state reimbursement we should use 
the state maximum.  
 
Supervisor Magruder made the motion that the Board of Supervisors, in 
accordance with Section 5.2(C) of the County’s Personnel Manual, amend the 
County’s Compensation Plan by amending the pay grade salary ranges for 
employees of the County’s Department of Social Services such that the maximum 
salary equals that adopted for such positions in the Commonwealth of Virginia’s 
Compensation Plan. Vice Chairman Gill seconded the motion.  
 
Supervisor Johnson asked if this motion affected the minimum since she wanted 
that to stay the same. 
 
Chairman Akers stated that it specifies that it would be the maximum that is 
changed. 
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 



 
 
Parks & Recreation Grant Funds Request (Carlton) 
 
Kay Carlton, Director of Parks and Recreation, seeks consensus and approval by 
vote on how to proceed with additional grant funds ($9,000.00) which have been 
approved for deadline extension by Go Virginia.  
  
Options: 
  
1 - Funds can be used for concept drawings (estimated cost $6,000 to $7,000) or 
2 - Funds can be used to develop additional trails at the Rotary Poor House Park 
($9,000) 
  
Director Carlton's recommendation is to obtain concept drawings. 
 



Supervisor Magruder stated that this is some Go Virginia Funding that we 
received by Grant that we applied for.  
 
Chairman Akers asked if this was with the town as well? 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that this is just for the County that was awarded for 
the Poor House Track Park. 
 
Supervisor Magruder stated they had not spent the money yet and Go Virginia 
wants it back so we have to put it into a category of use or what’s the rush? 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that the Grant was for $25,000 and that is what has 
been used recently to develop some of the trails and some of the other work you 
have seen with the gates. The cost was based on using figures that were common 
to industry. Kay was able to get deals and do a lot of the work herself. The Grant 
rep went through the receipts she was really impressed that they had done a lot 
of the work in house, using County staff and local small business. They saw that 
the $9,000 was still on the table and instead of taking it back they wanted to see 
them use it since they were such good stewards with what was awarded. They 
supported that as long as the Board supports this additional action. 
 
Supervisor Magruder asked if Go Virginia had stipulations? 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that they gave those two options. What is not clear 
is if you do the conceptual drawings they don’t know who would do it and at what 
cost but the difference up to $9,000 could still be used to start the other trails. So 
its not one or the other. 
 
Chairman Akers stated that the do have this RAISE Grant that we have been 
awarded. Part of that RAISE Grant is for design and planning of water access 
points including the Poor House Park trail. His recommendation is to use this 
money more for the trails than a conceptual drawing. Where we can use the 
RAISE Grant for more of the master plan of development of the Poor House park. 
 
Vice Chairman Gill asked if we had a deadline on when we had to spend the 
money.  
 



Administrator Rounds stated she believes there is one but does not remember 
the date.  
 
Vice Chairman Gill asked if by accepting it are there any other restrictions put on 
by this grant that we are unaware of? 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that the money was awarded and because of cost 
savings they allowed the extension to use the money.  
 
Vice Chairman Gill asked if it tied back to the original grant. 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that was correct. 
 
Vice Chairman Gill stated he would like to see dirt moved and would be happy 
with the trails. 
 
Supervisor Magruder stated he is concerned that without a master plan he does 
not know what the conceptual drawing would add to us. At some point we need 
to initiate the master plan. He doesn’t want to do a conceptual drawing and then 
that get changed he would support the money being used for the trails.  
 
Administrator Rounds stated that Kay’s recommendation is for the drawings for 
the fact that this was talked about years ago and nothing has been done. So at the 
minimum she could get the drawings.  
 
Supervisor Johnson stated that his question had been answered with what Kay’s 
recommendation was. Here is a situation of a responsible individual who has 
maximized the use of the money to the point that the people who offered us the 
grant were impressed with it. If her recommendation is to do the drawings and 
continue moving forward like she is moving he feels very strongly that we should 
support her in that effort. Lets not stifle the enthusiasm, and the aggression, and 
the responsiveness, and the stewardship of the money. Her recommendation is 
the drawing and he supports that. 
 
Supervisor Magruder asked what the conceptual drawings will bring to us and 
could we get that answered before we make this decision. 
 



Administrator Rounds stated that we would miss the window at that point. 
 
Chairman Akers stated to keep in mind that we do have the RAISE Grant and that 
the Poor House is included which there is a lot of money to put into master plans 
and drawings. 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that working with Director Carlton she is sure she 
will be happy with any activity happening at the parks.  
 
Chairman Akers stated he would hate to design something and get changed as 
part of a Master Plan.  
 
Supervisor Johnson stated that this is for what she wants to do now. That won’t 
change what the overall plan is for the park. 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that maybe there could be a combination. You could 
consider using the funds for the trails and make a commitment to make the park 
plan part of the RAISE Grant. 
 
Supervisor Magruder asked if this was something that Gene Reams could look 
into. 
 
Administrator Rounds stated no. 
 
Vice Chairman Gill stated we have the idea of where we want the trails to be. 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to accept the option that Kay is requesting 
and that is to do the Conceptual drawing and the remainder for the trails. There is 
no second and the motion does not carry. 
 
Vice Chairman Gill made the motion that the additional grant fund of $9,000 be 
used to develop additional trails at Rotary Poor House park. Supervisor Magruder 
seconded the motion.  
 
Supervisor Smith stated he would rather see it go to the trails as opposed to 
drawings.  
   



AYES: 4 NAYES: 1 ABSENT: 0 
 
Supervisor Magruder wanted to thank Kay for all the work that she is doing and 
especially for being able to get the $9,000 extended. 
 
 
Financial Policies for Adoption (Cole/Akers) 
 
Supervisor Magruder made the motion to accept the draft policy with the 
following changes: that we strike under Budget Policy 1-H, and change the debt 
policy number 4 target to 3% instead of 3.5%. Vice Chairman Gill seconded the 
motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 
 
BAF Commission of the Revenue 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to approve $1,500 from reserves to tax 
refund account to cover pending tax refunds for June 2023, as presented. 
Supervisor Smith seconded the motion.  
 
Supervisor Magruder asked if the need is only for $1,188.27 why are we 
appropriating $1,500. 
 
Commissioner Blackwell stated that it was just incase we had a couple other 
refunds come in he would not need to come back to the board. We would not 
exceed the $1,500. 
 
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 



 



 
 



Chairman Akers stated that before they go into closed section he would like to go 
ahead and give the direction if it is ok with the board since people are patiently 
waiting.  
 
Chairman Akers gave the directive for the staff to work with the Planning 
Commission to create the Master Plan to develop the utilities and roadways for 
LaGrange Industrial Park. 
 
CLOSED SESSION 
 
Chairman Akers read In accordance with Section 2.2-3711(A)(7) of the Code of 
Virginia, I move that the Essex County Board of Supervisors convene in closed 
session to consult with legal counsel and briefings by staff members pertaining to 
actual or probable litigation, where such consultation or briefing in open meeting 
would adversely affect the negotiating or litigating posture of the County, and in 
accordance with Section 2.2-3711(A)(1) to discuss the resignation and/or 
appointment of an individual to a board or commission, specifically the Economic 
Development Authority; discuss candidate(s) for the County Administrator 
Vacancy, and Section 2.2-3711(A)(3) of the Code of Virginia, for discussion or 
consideration of the disposition of publicly held real property, where discussion in 
an open meeting would adversely affect the bargaining position or negotiating 
strategy of the public body. Vice Chairman Gill made that into a motion. 
Supervisor Smith seconded the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 
 
RECONVENE IN OPEN SESSION 
 
Supervisor Johnson stated RESOLUTION TO CERTIFY COMPLIANCE WITH THE 
FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT REGARDING MEETING IN CLOSED MEETING 
  
WHEREAS, the Essex County Board of Supervisors has convened a closed meeting 
on this date pursuant to an affirmation recorded vote and in accordance with the 
provisions of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and 
  
WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3712 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the 
Essex County Board of Supervisors that such closed meeting was conducted in 
conformity with Virginia law; 
  



NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Essex County Board of Supervisors 
hereby certifies that, to the best of each member's knowledge, 1) only public 
business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements by Virginia 
law were discussed in the closed meeting to which this certification resolution 
applies, and 2) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion 
convening the closed meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Essex 
County Board of Supervisors. 
 
Chairman Akers stated Any member who believes that there was a departure from 
the requirements of clauses (i) and (ii) shall state the substance of the departure 
that, in his judgment, has taken place. 
 
Chairman Akers stated the clerk will poll the members and certify. 
 
Chairman Akers - Certifies 
Vice Chairman Gill – Certifies 
Supervisor Johnson – Certifies 
Supervisor Magruder – Certifies 
Supervisor Smith – Certifies 
 

BOARD REQUESTS AND DIRECTIVES 

 

Farmer's Market, June 17, 2023, Prince Street 
 
County Offices Closed in Observance of the Juneteenth Holiday, June 19, 2023 - 
Offices reopen on June 20, 2023, regular business hours 
 
July 11, 2023 at 5:00 PM, BoS Work Session, School Board Meeting Room, 109 S. 
Cross Street, Tappahannock, VA 22560 
 
July 11, 2023 at 7:00 PM, BoS Regular Meeting, School Board Meeting Room, 109 
S. Cross Street, Tappahannock, VA 22560 
 
July 12, 2023, at 4:30 PM, Middle Peninsula Producer Conference, Tappahannock 
Vol Fire Department, Airport Road 
 
July 22, 2023, Special Joint Session/Retreat of the Board of Supervisors and Town 
Council, Hampton Inn Conference Center, Additional details TBD 



Chairman Akers stated they would probably want to have some discussion at the 

work session regarding that joint session. Maybe have some outlines of what we will 

be discussing. Do we request that from the Town? 

 

Administrator Rounds stated that she and Eric are in conversations with Suzette at 

the Weldon Cooper Center. They will provide the board with drafts and get their 

input. Suzette will reach out to each member individually to see if there is anything 

in particular you would like to or not like to address that day. We will then prepare 

a final scope of the meeting. 

 

Supervisor Magruder asked if there was a time for that meeting yet? 

 

Administrator Rounds said there is not a time right now. 

 

Supervisor Johnson asked if it was all day? 

 

Administrator Round stated that she was not sure she has it blocked all day but they 

may decide to end early if it gets heated. 

 

Vice Chairman Gill stated that the Rappahannock River Basin Committee meeting 

is here in Tappahannock on June 28, 2023 at the Fire House at 1:00 PM. After the 

agenda projects they will go down to the Hoskins Creek Project to see a tour of what 

they are doing and the drawings will be there of what the project is. If you are coming 

and want a box lunch just let him know. He will send a copy of the agenda to the 

board.  

 

Supervisor Magruder stated that April had sent out information on the Producers 

Conference for the Middle Peninsula and may want to put it on the list as well.   

 

Supervisor Johnson asked the board to look at there Calendars for August 25, 2023 

at 10:00AM. A.P. Hill will have the renaming and that will be a nice celebration. If 

you would like to attend let him know and he will add them to the list. 

 

Supervisor Johnson stated that last Tuesday he knew of the Ag and Forestry 

Advisory Board and asked Supervisor Magruder if he could give an update. 

 

Supervisor Magruder stated that there should be minute notes that discuss that but 

they went over the effects of the PUD requests on Ag and Forestry. They also had 

other issues that they covered but minutes will be forthcoming.  

 



Chairman Akers stated he just got notified yesterday from Ashley Crisco that the 

MPA is getting its act back together to meet again. He has been on it before but if 

someone else would like to do it. That is the Middle Peninsula Alliance. It normally 

has a member of our Board as well as a member from Tappahannock.  

 

Supervisor Johnson stated that Mark Warner is having a meeting with folks in 

Topping, VA on Sunday afternoon and one of the topics is Broadband. He is kind of 

disappointed that Rob Hodges is on vacation and will not be in attendance.  

 

Chairman Akers stated that the office had contacted his business to let them know 

that they would be in Topping to discuss Broadband if he would like to attend. He 

told them that Essex just got awarded a VATI Grant for broadband and he would 

very much like them to come to Essex to discuss it.   

 

Supervisor Smith stated that the workforce development board is in need of someone 

from Essex to serve on the board.  

 

Vice Chairman Gill stated that if he gets the information to him he could ask any 

members of the Chamber of Commerce. 

 

Administrator Rounds stated that she could add the Producers Conference to the 

BoardDocs so that the public will be able to see the information. 

 
ADJOURN 

Supervisor Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting. Vice Chairman Gill 

Seconded. Chairman Akers Adjourned the meeting. 

       ______________________________ 
       Chairman 
 
 
________________________________ 
Clerk of the Board 


